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El DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING 
 


Meeting Date: January 14, 2008 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 2:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building “C” 
   Conference Room 248 
 
 


AGENDA 
 


1. Call to Order 
2. Election of EDSWAC Chair and Vice Chair 
3. Staff Announcements 
4. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
5. Approval of Minutes from November 10, 2007 
6. Old Business   


A. Angora Fire-Lessons Learned 
B. By-Laws Status 
C. C & D Ordinance Changes Status 
D. Forward Planning Tool 


7. Legislative/Regulatory Update 
8. Meeting AB 939 Goals: 
9. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 


A. Amador County     
B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
C. El Dorado County 


   (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery Update) 
                  D.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
                  E.  City of Placerville 
                  F.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
   (City of SLT) 
   (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update) 
10. Open Forum/Public Comments 
11. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  March 10, 2008 
 


DRAFT








EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING  
 
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


January 14, 2008, 2:30–4:30 p.m.  
 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson  


Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson  
Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
Richard Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe (via phone)   
Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse  
Nancy Spinella, County Resident 
Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD 


 
ALTERNATES PRESENT:  Lori Tuthill, Cameron Park CSD 


 Kristie Downey, El Dorado Hills CSD        
                           


COUNTY STAFF:  Jon Souza, Environmental Management 
Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 
Mina Andujar, Environmental Management                                        


 
OTHERS PRESENT:  Jill Firch, CIWMB 


Jason Craft, Amador Disposal / Waste Connections, Inc. 
    Jon Lazaro, County Resident 
        
MEMBERS ABSENT:   


Bill McCluskey, County Resident  
Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 


 
 


I. Call to Order 
Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order. 


 
II. Election of EDSWAC Chair and Vice Chair 


All were in favor and re-elected Dickson Schwarzbach as Chair and Don Nizolek as Vice-Chair for 
2008.  


 
III. Staff Announcements 


No staff announcements 
 


IV. Approval of the Agenda 
Revise and Prioritize 


Mr. Jon Lazaro, County resident was present to make comments in the Open Forum / Public 
Comments at the end of the meeting.    
 
Revise and Prioritize was included for anyone who would like to propose changes to the agenda 
format.  No changes were presented.  


 
V. Approval of Minutes from November 19, 2007 


Jeanne Lear commented and corrected that South Tahoe Refuse does not have an exclusive franchise 
agreement with the City of South Lake Tahoe for construction and demolition debris.    
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VI. Old Business 
A. Angora Fire-Lessons Learned 
Jon Souza distributed a handout regarding Angora Fire Debris Removal Lessons Learned from Jeanne 
Lear.  He suggested that future handouts be mailed out or e-mailed for everyone to read before the 
meeting. 
 
Don Nizolek thought we followed the Brown Act where handouts should be attached to the minutes. 
Dickson Schwarzbach suggested we do a research and find out if we follow the Brown Act.  


 
Since disaster disposal doesn’t count against our numbers, the disposal from the fire is exempted from 
our reporting.  
 
Jeanne Lear said that part of the agreement was that El Dorado County would endeavor to get money 
back from insurance companies. She said that we have collected close to $2.1 million dollars back from 
the insurance companies. There are still some insurance companies that have not come forward with 
the money.  


 
B. EDSWAC By-Laws 
Jon Souza reported that County Council would be looking at the By-Laws and will decide if they need to 
be approved by the Board of Supervisors.  He said that according to Greg Stanton, Environmental 
Management Department Deputy Director, the Board of Supervisors shouldn’t have to approve the By-
Laws because this is an advisory committee and doesn’t make county decisions.   Don Nizolek said we 
were trying to demonstrate the support of the Board by having their signature.  Jon Souza explained 
that we are only required to report to the Board at the beginning of each year when there are a number 
of vacancies coming up or their term of office is up in case they have other candidates.  
 
Members who were up for elections have been approved for another five years.  
 
C. C & D Ordinance Changes Status 
Jon Souza made contact with Mr. Costa, Senior Legislative Advocate for the Builders Industry 
Association, who would be distributing the C & D documents to some of the association members.  He 
will set up a time to meet with Costa in February.  He added nomenclature about the exclusive 
franchise to the Construction and Demolition Ordinance.  
 
Dickson Schwarzbach asked if someone with a small project taking material to the landfill is directed to 
the C&D line when getting to the MRF gate.  Sue Farris said that someone at the gate looks at the 
material and if a large portion of it is construction and debris the person is sent to the C&D area. Self-
haulers are directed to the tipping line if the majority is garbage and WCNX couldn’t sort through it.  
 
Jeanne Lear said small projects are handled in a similar way in Tahoe.  However, since Tahoe doesn’t 
have a C&D line and is not able to segregate the items, customers are asked to unload items with 
same items: wood with wood and metal with metal for instance.  When customers don’t have their 
material presorted they are directed to the tipping floor where employees have about thirty minutes to 
sort through it. 
 
Jason Craft said Amador County has a similar set-up as South Lake Tahoe.  When clean material 
comes in, it is sent directly to a storage area.  If not, employees would sort it.  Amador County does not 
receive a large volume from El Dorado County.   
 
Don Nizolek asked that since we have eliminated the reporting from the contractors when they take 
their material to WCNX, how do we know the changes in the program are successful? He also said that 
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the franchisee should be responsible for providing data on the diversion to the County.  Sue Farris 
explained that WCNX reports all inbound construction and demolition tonnage. They also have a 
monthly outbound report on specific material such as concrete, metal, lumber, etc.  
 
Jeanne Lear said that in Tahoe materials from small projects are not tied to physical addresses and 
contractors might go to the transfer station more than once.  Large projects are tracked but their system 
doesn’t track small permits with a particular address yet. 
 
Sue Farris added that at WCNX only self-haulers’ loads are not tied to an address. However, WCNX 
gives out receipts at the station that the self-hauler can use in their reports.   Sue Farris feels that the 
easiest way to track the small projects from the self-haulers is by reporting every C&D inbound time 
and every C&D outbound time on the recyclables.  She also feels asking haulers for a job permit would 
be a good idea. 
 
Jon Sousa said that each permit is good for three years.  During that time most projects have several 
people responsible for the reporting and many times not all the data is available after going through so 
many hands. 
 
Nancy Spinella suggested giving the small projects a stamp on a card that they could turn in when their 
job is done.  Dickson Schwarzbach suggested having the subcommittee address specific accountability 
with Mr. Costa to see what he would propose. 
 
D. Forward Planning Tool  
Jeanne Lear said the program is now set up with all the numbers for 2005 and 2006 and will be adding 
numbers for 2007 for SLT and EL Dorado Disposal.  She will also be able to graph the overall 
information by material type once there is three years of data.   


 
VII. Legislative/Regulatory Update 


Senate Bill 1020 and 1016 will be two-year bills.  Bill 1016 was going to change from disposal based to 
program based reporting.  Bill 1020 was originally designed to increase the diversion percentage.  Jon 
Souza said there is no increase in the 50% diversion rate at this point, but the Waste Board is still going 
to be working with per capita, tonnages, and programs implemented.  At the Rural Counties meeting, 
the legislative advocate thought that these bills may go through this year but most of the effort will be 
on passing a budget and health care.     
 
Jon Souza provided a handout of frequently asked questions for Senate Bill1016 for those who were 
interested.   


 
VIII. Meeting Assembly Bill 939 Goals 


Annual reporting will be due in mid to late March.  The two legislative bills mentioned earlier would 
speed up the reporting.  The disposable quantities would most likely be available to us by early 
February with a 30-day plus advance notice.  
 
Jill Firch offered to include the names of those interested on informational e-mails with updates on 
Senate Bill 1015.  Jon Souza also receives information from other agencies and offered to copy the     
e-mails to those who are interested as well.  
 
The 50% diversion has not changed and as of last summer the statewide average was 54%.   
 
Jon Souza suggested having a speaker from the Department of Toxics regarding their take back 
program on manufacturers.  There is also a movement called California Bought Products Stewardship 
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Council.  The movement tries to have manufacturers involved in the disposal of the items they produce.  
An example of this is the making of electronic items with materials that were not hazardous.  Jon Souza 
brought brochures for those interested; he will also arrange a speaker for the May meeting.  
 


IX. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports:  
 


A. Amador County 
No report from Amador County 


 
B. Cameron Park Community Service District   
Livia Amidon said the Christmas tree recycling event was overwhelming and they decided to extend it 
until sometime in February.  The trees are chipped and used around various parks.  


 
C. El Dorado County 
Environmental Management Department 
There will be Household Hazardous Waste events on January 19th, February 12th and 16th at the El 
Dorado Hills Fire Station.    
 
Jeff Rusert wanted to remind everyone to contact him to advertise jurisdiction spring clean-up events 
on the Environmental Management website.   
 
The insurance for the Kids Theater is ready and Kitty Work from Art and Soul is working on changes in 
the script.  The theater might be able to start in the spring and finish it in the fall.  


 
El Dorado Disposal/ Western El Dorado Recovery Update 
Sue Farris said the Christmas tree recycling event had a great turnout.   
 
El Dorado Disposal is now utilizing a new E-waste recycler from El Dorado County.  This gentleman 
created a lot of computers in Silicone Valley, and now he is giving back to the community by 
disassembling computers through Pride Industry.  He will also be helping with advertising and 
promoting E-waste at the local buy-back centers.   
 
D. El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
El Dorado Hills CSD also had a very good turn- out for their Christmas tree chipping event.  However, a 
large quantity was sent to the Materials Recovery Facility (MRF) because they couldn’t get all of them 
chipped in the four days that the event lasted.   
 
Residents can now recycle electronic batteries at the El Dorado Hills administration office.  This is a 
new program for recycling batteries that came through the County called “The Green Box”.  It has been 
advertised on the village newsletter, local papers and local website.  


 
E.  City of Placerville 
The City of Placerville had two E-waste events within the City limits at the Mosquito Park.  This is a 
monthly event in partnership with Snowline Hospice who receives a percentage of the funds. 
 
The City is still working with PG&E on the fluorescent lights recycling program.  They were looking at a 
pilot within the City limits, but the project is getting too large so they are now trying to set up a program 
with businesses such as The Home Depot and Ace Hardware to recycle the lights. 
 
All the data from the three-cart pilot is in and now they are in the negotiation stages with El Dorado 
Disposal.   
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F. City Of South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. 
Richard Angelocci said that South Tahoe Refuse would be going before the City Council on January 
29th for approval of their new Resource Recovery Facility.  Once approved, they should be able to start 
working on May 1st.  Jeanne Lear they are doing some of the pre-testing needed in order to get their 
demolition permit before meeting with TRPA. 


 
VII.    Open Forum / Public Comments 


Jon Souza introduced Mr. Jon Lazarro a property and business owner from El Dorado County who 
started “Just Junk It” about a year ago.  His business removes unwanted items from private property 
and sorts and recycles as much as it can.  He also works with non-profit organizations in order to give 
back as much as possible to the community.  Mr. Lazarro feels his business is a viable business for the 
community.  
 
He stared working in El Dorado Hills last year but was notified by El Dorado Disposal that they were in 
violation of the exclusive franchise. He has since ceased operating in the County and has referred 
customers from El Dorado Hills to El Dorado Disposal for service.  Mr. Lazarro’s concern is that 
customers say that EL Dorado Disposal only provides service from the curb.  


 
Mr. Lazarro asked if there was any way “Just Junk It” could provide service to these customers and still 
operate under the franchise.  He has been told that the only way he could provide his service would be 
by bringing the items from the private property to the curb and/or putting those items in the boxes that 
EL Dorado Disposal provides.  
 
Sue Farris said that El Dorado Disposal has worked with everyone that has been referred to them. She 
has personally picked up items at people’s homes and has had Snowline meet her at the locations 
where items were still usable.  She stressed that El Dorado Disposal does a lot of free service in the 
community and has donated a lot of free service to Snowline Hospice.  Discussion on this topic will 
continue at the next EDSWAC meeting.   
 
 


The next meeting is March 10, 2008. 
 
Meeting Adjourned. 
Motion by Dickson Schwarzbach and a second by Sue Farris 
 
Submitted by Jon Souza and Mina Andujar  
 
 
Approved: _______________________  
     
 
Date: ___________________________ 


Chairperson    
























































 
El DORADO COUNTY 


SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
PUBLIC MEETING 


 
Meeting Date: July 14, 2008 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 1:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building “C” 
   Conference Room 248 
 
 


AGENDA 
 


1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 
3. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
4. Meeting of May 12, 2008 


A. Minutes Approval 
B. Advisory Committee Role Clarification 
C. Concerns Expressed at Meeting 
D. Future Direction of Committee 


By-Laws 
Construction & Demolition Ordinance Revisions 
Forward Planning Tool 


5. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 
A.  Amador County 
B.  Cameron Park Community Service District 
C.  El Dorado County (Environmental Management 


Department and El Dorado Disposal) 
D.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
E.  City of Placerville 
F.  City of South Lake Tahoe (South Lake Tahoe and 


South Tahoe Refuse) 
6. Open Forum/Public Comments 
7. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  September 8, 2008 
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EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES 
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


July 14, 2008, 1:30–3:30 p.m.  
 
 


MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
    Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson  


Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse 
Bill McCluskey, County Resident  
Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
 


ALTERNATES PRESENT:   
 


COUNTY STAFF:  Jon Souza, Environmental Management 
    Greg Stanton, Environmental Management 


  Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 
Mina Andujar, Environmental Management 
 


OTHERS PRESENT:  Jason Craft, Waste Connections, Inc., Amador Disposal 
    Jim Greco, Consultant 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT:  Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 


Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD  
Richard Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe 
Nancy Spinella, County Resident 
 


I. Call to Order 
Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order. 
 


II. Staff Announcements 
No staff announcements. 
 


III. Approval of Agenda 
 Revise and Prioritize 


Agenda approved by Dickson Schwarzbach. 
 


IV. Meeting of May 12, 2008 
A. Minutes Approval 


The scope and expectations of the committee would be discussed later in the meeting. Jon 
Souza wanted to respond to some of the questions that had risen at the last meeting before 
approving the meeting minutes. 
 
May 12, 2008, meeting minutes item A under Old Business: 
Dianna Hillyer will describe the attachment from Sue Farris under Agency Jurisdictions Reports. 
 
May 12, 2008, meeting minutes item C under Old Business: 
Environmental Management sent the revised By-Laws to County Council on January 17, 2008. 
Jon Souza explained that Environmental Management is not a position to make demands of 
County Council. However, County Council has responded on the By-Laws document in 
confidentiality. Jon Souza proposed a meeting with a subcommittee to discuss the items in a 
manner that would not reveal County Council confidentiality. 
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The items that will be covered at the subcommittee meeting are items that fall under Article II, 
Goals and Objectives, Article III, Membership, Article VII, Member Responsibilities and Article 
VIII, EDSWAC Public Meetings. One comment by County Counsel regarded an omission of a 
planning document that advisory committees should review.  The Waste Board direction to form 
advisory committees was to review all planning documents.  One of these is the Non-Disposal 
Facility Element (NDFE) which was left off the Board of Supervisors Resolution 267-92 that 
created EDSWAC.  The NDFE was reviewed during the 2000 and 2005 Five-Year Countywide 
Integrated Waste Management (CIWMP) Review Reports.   
 
County Counsel questioned the number of members, “no less than eleven”.  We will need to 
indicate that the ideal calls for each Supervisor and City Council member to appoint a 
representative. 
 
During a discussion on the relevancy of advisory committees, Jon Souza indicated that the 
Waste Board made no provision for a committee to meet more than every five years to review 
planning documents.  He indicated that El Dorado County desired to have continuous input on 
solid waste issues.  We are one of very few jurisdictions that continue to maintain an advisory 
committee process. 
 
Don Nizolek talked about the Brown Act requirements and whether they applied to EDSWAC 
meetings. It was agreed that since this is a public meeting established through an Assembly Bill 
that we should abide by the Brown Act 
 
A motion was made by Dickson Schwarzbach, seconded by Diana Hillyer to abide by the 
Brown Act. 
 
Yes: 6  Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, McCluskey and Hillyer  
Absent: 4 Farris, Amidon, Angelocci and Spinella 
 
May 12, 2008, meeting minutes item VII. Meeting Assembly Bill 939 Goals: 
A question had been raised regarding two different diversion numbers in 2006. The 56% was 
based on taxable sales. Jon Souza pointed out that this number was created by a complicated 
formula used by the Waste Board.  The 59% is due to the unincorporated area receiving a credit 
of 5% for biomass. 
 
May 12, 2008, meeting minutes item VIII. Agency Jurisdiction Reports, El Dorado County: 
There were questions in regards to the Materials Recovery Facility (MRF) location, application, 
the EIR and the permitting process. 
 
This committee will have time to look at those documents when they become available to 
Environmental Management. Although it is a solid waste issue that requires permitting, its 
driving force is the Planning Department. An Environmental Impact Report is being prepared 
and should be released next August. Greg Stanton said it was important to have comments 
from this committee; however, the project is still in its early stages.  
 
Dickson Schwarzbach said we could give input on specific questions that are relevant to our 
role. Gary Pigg suggested waiting to make comments and statements until after we have the 
documents to review.  
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May 12, 2008, meeting minutes item VIII. Agency Jurisdiction Report, El Dorado County: 
Don Nizolek had asked if the affect of the diversion rate had been questioned when Waste 
Connections bought out Waste Management. Jon Souza pointed out that the Board of 
Supervisors had requested that the Waste Connections agreement included continuing the 
diversion efforts after the purchase from Waste Management. A letter was sent to 
Environmental Management Director, Gerri Silva, stating what Waste Connections was going to 
continue encouragement of diversion in the county. The letter also made reference to the 
problems that were site related when the franchise was a Waste Management facility. 
 
May 12, 2008, meeting minutes item VIII. Agency Jurisdiction Report, El Dorado County: 
Someone had questioned how much feedback and information the Board of Supervisors 
receives from the meetings that this committee holds.  It was pointed out that the Board of 
Supervisors has access to the minutes. Environmental Management meets with them at least 
once a year when requesting appointments to this committee and as needed during the year. 
There have also been reports made by department managers at various supervisor meetings 
with regards to solid waste issues. 
 
Don Nizolek asked why we could not follow the By-Laws now. Jon Souza explained that they 
had not been totally approved by County Council and we could not decide which sections to 
follow or not. Greg Stanton added that the County has over 50 or 60 boards and commission 
that meet regularly and perhaps the Board would not want minutes and agendas being sent to 
them from every meeting. Don Nizolek expressed that it had been over 40 weeks since the By-
Laws were approved by this committee. Dickson Schwarzbach clarified that the committee’s 
role is to serve the Board and that therefore we need to wait until the By-Laws are approved in 
order to proceed.  
 
Bill McCluskey wanted to understand who the committee responded to. Greg Stanton explained 
that this was an advisory committee to the County of El Dorado via Environmental Management 
staff. 
 
Minutes approved by Jeanne Lear and seconded by Don Nizolek. 
Yes: 6  Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, McCluskey and Hillyer  
Absent: 4 Farris, Amidon, Angelocci and Spinella 
 


B. Advisory Committee Role Clarification 
The attached document was provided to us in the early days of AB 939 from the California 
Integrated Waste Management Board. The two major functions of the committee are advisory 
and review. There is nothing in scripture or state legislation that requires this committee to meet 
more than once every five years. This County has chosen to meet regularly to discuss solid 
waste and recycling issues.  
 
Jon Souza expressed to the committee that Environmental Management is a liaison to this 
committee and therefore should be treated with the same courtesy as staff provides the 
committee. Jon Souza reminded the committee that Environmental Management Solid Waste is 
one of five divisions. He also said the Cameron Park, El Dorado Hills, City of Placerville and City 
of South Lake Tahoe have their own separate service agreement with franchise haulers. Thus, 
the County does not control all the issues of solid waste and recycling.  
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Jon Souza explained that the resolution was based on what we were provided with the Role of 
the Task Force except that the non-disposal facility element, item number one under the 
resolution, was overlooked. We have taken these advisory and review items and placed them in 
our ten items as to what this committee would be advising on. These are the same items listed 
in the By-Laws. 
 
Jon Souza hoped to have answered and satisfied the concerns of members regarding their 
value as a member of this committee.  
 
Bill McCluskey said he contacted Supervisor Ron Briggs after the last meeting and asked him 
how much input he received from this task force. Bill McCluskey is still trying to understand why 
the committee exists and expressed that he was not being negative toward the committee or 
any individuals. Jon Souza said there would be many items in the near future in which this 
committee will be asked to make comments and review documents. 
 
There followed discussion on the value of jurisdictional reports at EDSWAC Meetings. Dickson 
Schwarzbach felt that it was agreed between the County and committee members that the 
subject was beneficial and the meetings were needed. Having the different jurisdictions allows 
for communication and exchange of practices among agencies. Having the public input is also 
beneficial. We have had an excellent relationship with Environmental Management who 
provides support to this committee and looks at items when questions arise. We report to the 
Board of Supervisors with the purpose of meeting AB 939.  
 
Dickson Schwarzbach would like for the County to come to the committee with very specific 
questions for comments with regards to the Materials Recovery Facility relocation. Greg Stanton 
said that from a County staff perspective and as a resident that he appreciated everyone’s 
participation in this committee. He recalled when the Construction and Demolition Ordinance 
was being developed and that this committee worked very hard contributing to the development 
of that ordinance which contributed to the success of our County achieving 50% diversion. 
When we were looking into a three cart program a letter from this committee was included in 
support of the three cart program. 
 
Diana Hillyer said El Dorado Hills CSD had nothing to do with move of the MRF but it is 
something that they are interested in following as County residents of El Dorado Hills but also 
from the CSD. Hillyer said she greatly appreciated the support of Environmental Management in 
this committee. She has learned a lot of what is going on at the County level and it is her 
opportunity to develop relationships with other agencies, cities, and the public. She feels her 
role as someone who is helping the County through the CSD to meet the AB 939 goals. She 
also said she was very proud of the work that El Dorado County Solid Waste Advisory 
Committee (EDSWAC) had put together as well as the County. 
 
Gary Pigg seconded Hillyer’s comments about County staff. He also added that he appreciated 
the networking and the ideas from other jurisdictions that they could also try in the City and vice-
versa. He felt that one of our goal as a committee was to keep abreast of what is changing 
regarding solid waste and advice the Board in a different direction when needed. 
 
Don Nizolek asked if it was an unreasonable request to ask a Board member (who appointed all 
of us) to address the committee and give us their perception of what is expected of us. Dickson 
Schwarzbach said it might be more appropriate for members to ask their Supervisor if there is  
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something they would like for them to work on. Dickson Schwarzbach said that as a courtesy, 
member should let the committee know when they were going to contact their Supervisors. 
 
Dickson Schwarzbach said having the Jurisdiction Reports is beneficial to all of us. 
 
A motion was made by Dickson Schwarzbach and seconded by Diana Hillyer to have in our 
agendas: The Staff Announcements, Old Business/Action Items, Legislative of Regulatory 
Update, AB 939 Goals, Agency Jurisdictions, Open Forum and Public Comments. 
 
Yes: 6  Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, McCluskey and Hillyer  
Absent: 4 Farris, Amidon, Angelocci and Spinella 
 


  Attachments:   Attachements for 7-14-08\Role of Local Task force.pdf 
 


C. Concerns Expressed at Meeting 
This subject was covered between the approval of the minutes and the Advisory Committee Role 
Clarification. 
 
D. Future Direction of Committee 
By-Laws 
There will be a short meeting with the By-Law committee Don Nizolek, Sue Farris, and Dickson 
Schwarzbach. 
 
Construction & Demolition Ordinance Revisions 
Jon Souza said he had a two week break in service and the only person who responded was Diana 
Hillyer. He had no response from the two building reps. 
 
Forward Planning Tool 
Greg Stanton said that Environmental Management contracted with New Point Group to do a solid 
waste survey for the County. We have a draft that is being reviewed and should be finalized by next 
month and then it will go for review to the Supervisors. That survey would be reviewed by this group 
as well. 
 
We originally asked New Point for thirteen deliverables. The second phase is providing us with a 
guidance of how we should proceed. The County is considering entering into a second contract that 
would basically create a forward planning tool for the County to help us direct our efforts for the 
future. Greg Stanton said he was unaware of how much work this committee is putting into the 
Forward Planning Tool but the draft that has been prepared by New Point will be passed to this 
committee for review and comments. 
 
Diana Hillyer would like for Greg Stanton to look at what the subcommittee has done on the 
Forward Planning Tool and let them know if they are on the right track and if it would be a useful 
tool for the County. Greg Stanton said they had contract with New Point on a higher level, but did 
not include programs and specific commodities and how well we are diverting them. 
 
A motion was made by Dickson Schwarzbach and seconded by Jeanne Lear for Greg Stanton 
to provide this committee information on what New Point is looking for and what they are 
doing for the Forward Planning subcommittee to see if there might be a match. 
Yes: 6 Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, McCluskey and Hillyer  
Absent: 4 Farris, Amidon, Angelocci and Spinella 
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V. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports 


A. Amador County 
Jason Craft mentioned that his portion of El Dorado County has about 2,000 residential customers 
and about 60 commercial businesses that include wineries, and not much is going on month after 
month. 
 
B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
No report from Cameron Park. 
 
C. El Dorado County  
Environmental Management Department 
We exhibited at Home and Garden Show, Kids Expo, County Fair and also participated in the Mow-
Down Air Pollution event in Sacramento. We had county staff speak to the Georgetown Divide 
Women’s Club, Shenandoah High School Recycling Club, Placerville Lions, and we also have a 
guest spot on Saturday morning on “Everything is Green” on KFOK in Georgetown. 
 
El Dorado Disposal 
No report from El Dorado Disposal. 
 
D. El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
The next Fall Clean Up event is scheduled for October 4th. Latrobe Recycling Center is now 
collecting E-waste on a regular basis. The Consumer Price Index (CPI) and fuel surcharge have not 
been approved yet for Waste Connections whose request came up last March. El Dorado Hills CSD 
wanted to revisit the old franchise agreement but according to Diana Hillyer, Sue Farris from Waste 
Connections suggested waiting for the approval of the CPI and fuel surcharge first. Waste 
Connections has withdrawn their request to extend the term of the agreement. 
 
Sue Farris would be making a presentation at the CSD board meeting for their annual report 
showing the diversion report, the programs that have been implemented and will also have a 
presentation on the equipment that they use.  
 
The diversion report shows new programs that have been added such as grass cycling. Diana 
Hillyer would like to get into commercial recycling to increase their diversion. They have contacted 
different businesses in the area such as car dealers, tire stores, oils from gas stations but have not 
been very successful with cardboard at the grocery stores. Diana Hillyer reported that Kristie 
Downey went to the Serrano Outreach on July 5th to talk about the all the programs offered in El 
Dorado Hills. The attached spreadsheet shows the basic information on their programs but it is not 
enough to get to where they would like to be. As of now, they have a 51-52% diversion rate for the 
first quarter. 
 
Attachments:  Attachments for 7-14-08\Diversion Programs.pdf 
 
E. City of Placerville 
The City of Placerville finally has a three cart system. It is not mandatory but they are glad to have 
it, and it has been received very well by the community. Gary Pigg said that as part of the contract 
they will be starting an oil curbside collection by appointment only. 
 
The City of Placerville is still working on a County-wide program with PG&E and Snowline Hospice 
for compact fluorescent lamp (CFL) recycling. Snowline now accepts CFLs at all their locations. 
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F. City of South Lake Tahoe 
South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse 
Jeanne Lear said their grant application has been approved from the Department of Conservation. 
This is a collaborative effort with the City of South Lake Tahoe, the Chamber of Commerce, Clean 
Tahoe, City Parks and Recreation, and South Tahoe Refuse to expand the visibility of beverage 
recycling opportunities within the City and the school district. The program would enhance the 
current programs at all the schools, bus stops, parks, and city golf courses. 
 
South Tahoe Refuse has started a special event recycling program that is free of charge with blue 
drop boxes. Inside the six yard drop boxes are the beverage containers. The boxes are delivered to 
different events and once the event is over all containers can be put back in the drop box. All 
material is then type separated at the MFR. The drop boxes have already been delivered at 
different events at schools and weekend events at the lake. 
 
Demolition has been completed on the Resource Recovery Facility. The permit has been 
acknowledged by TRPA and will be going to the City of South Lake Tahoe on Thursday before the 
final approval. The building permits have been divided in steps due to the large size of the structure 
in order to the get permits going and the building construction moving. 
 
Jeanne Lear said their webpage would be ready by the end of July. 
 
Jeanne Lear recommended adding Sierra Disposal in the jurisdiction reports. They are working on 
expanding their commercial recycling program and trying to add another 100 facilities. 
 
A motion was made by Jeanne Lear to add Sierra Disposal Service to the meeting agenda 
under El Dorado County Agency Jurisdiction Reports. 
 
Yes: 6  Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, McCluskey and Hillyer  
Absent: 4  Farris, Amidon, Angelocci and Spinella 
 


Next Meeting: September 8, 2008, South Lake Tahoe 
  A motion was made by Dickson Schwarzbach and seconded by Dianna Hillyer to meet at 


 South Tahoe Refuse on September 8, 2008, at 11:30 for lunch and 1:30 p.m. for the meeting. 
   


Yes: 6  Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, McCluskey and Hillyer  
Absent: 4  Farris, Amidon, Angelocci and Spinella 


 
VI. Meeting Adjourned 
Motion to adjourned by Dickson Schwarzbach and seconded by Bill McCluskey 
Yes: 6  Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, McCluskey and Hillyer 
Absent: 4  Farris, Amidon, Angelocci and Spinella 
 
Submitted by Mina Andujar 
 
 
Approved:____________________________________ 
 
 
Date: ________________________________________ 
  Chairperson 








El DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING 
 


Meeting Date: March 10, 2008 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 2:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building “C” 
   Conference Room 248 
 
 


AGENDA 
 


1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 
3. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
4. Approval of Minutes from January 14, 2008 
5. Old Business   


A. Reschedule C&D Pending Changes Meeting 
B. Schedule Forward Planning Meeting 


6. Legislative/Regulatory Update 
7. Meeting AB 939 Goals: 


2006 Electronic Annual Reports (EAR) due March 15th. 
8. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 


A. Amador County     
B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
C. El Dorado County 


   (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery Update) 
                  D.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
                  E.  City of Placerville 
                  F.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
   (City of SLT) 
   (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update) 
9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  May 12, 2008 
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PUBLIC MEETING  
 
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


March 10, 2008, 2:30–4:30 p.m.  
 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson  


Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson  
Richard Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe (via phone)   
Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse  
Nancy Spinella, County Resident 
Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
Bill McCluskey, County Resident  
 


 
ALTERNATES PRESENT:  Kristie Downey, El Dorado Hills CSD        


                           
COUNTY STAFF:  Greg Stanton, Environmental Management 


Mina Andujar, Environmental Management                                        
 
OTHERS PRESENT:   
        
MEMBERS ABSENT:  Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 


Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD  


 
I. Call to Order 


Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order. 
 


II. Staff Announcements 
No staff announcements. 


 
III. Approval of the Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
Don Nizolek wanted to make sure that the two handouts that were passed out at the last meeting for 
Angora Fire lessons learned and SB 1016 frequently asked questions were included in the meeting 
minutes.  Approved by Jeanne Lear and second by Dickson Schwarzbach 


 
IV. Approval of Minutes from January 14, 2008 


Approved by Jeanne Lear and second by Sue Farris 
 


V. Old Business 
A. Reschedule C&D Pending Changes Meeting 
Greg Stanton said that Jon Souza would send an e-mail to schedule a meeting. 


 
B. Schedule Forward Planning Meeting 
The spreadsheet now has three years of data to show trends. Jeanne Lear said she would contact Jon 
Souza about adding some of the elements that the County has collected.  Per Dickson Schwarzbach, a 
meeting will be set up for the Forward Planning and C&D Sub-Committees and an update for both sub-
committees would be presented at the next task force meeting.  
 


VI. Legislative/Regulatory Update 
No updates available.  
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VII. Meeting Assembly Bill 939 Goals 


2006 Electronic Annual Reports (EAR) due March 15th. 
Greg Stanton reported that Placerville is at 80% diversion and the County is a 59% diversion.  Jeanne 
Lear said they are working on the numbers for SLT.  
The numbers El Dorado Disposal provides are program based as opposed to disposal based.  This 
allows for easier identification of programs that are doing well.  Sue Farris will bring a report of those 
numbers to the next meeting. 


 
VIII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports:  


A. Amador County 
No report from Amador County. 


 
B. Cameron Park Community Service District   
Cameron Park is having a Spring Clean up Day on April 5th.   
 
The Service Franchise Agreement with Waste Connections has been approved and signed. They will 
be implementing a cart program with a special rate for seniors.  
  
Cameron Park is teaming up with Waste Connections, Team Trevor and Channel 10 News on March 
29th and April 19th from 9:30 am until 4:00 pm at the Latrobe Recycling Center and all the proceeds 
from that day will be donated to the Leukemia Foundation.   
 
Cameron Park is working with Waste Connections on ways to reduce burning by next fall by offering 
unlimited yard waste. Sue Farris explained that they are trying to work on having a rear load pickup a 
couple of times a year during the mowing season to pick up green waste bags to encourage residents 
not to burn but to bag.  The long-term plan is to have residents get away from using bags and using the 
green waste cart.  The bags tend to be too heavy for the workers to lift into the trucks; they also create 
more garbage.  The drivers leave notes encouraging residents to call the office and ask for another free 
green waste cart.   
 
Nancy Spinella asked if burning was an issue that Cameron Park was battling. Greg Stanton explained 
that Cameron Park CSD only allows two weeks of burning in the spring and two weeks in the fall. The 
CSD also promotes the Fire Safe Council chipping program through their website newsletter.  Nancy 
Spinella would like to see burning banned from the County with an exception for large parcels. Greg 
Stanton responded that the Air Quality Management District is looking to team up with Waste 
Connections to provide some grant funding to reduce burning.  
 
Greg Stanton was curious as to when people have to pay for a cart.  Sue Farris said they are charged 
after the fourth cart.  Customers are charged $2.00 a month when they have a fifth cart.  Dickson 
Schwarzbach said a lot of people are not aware of that information and suggested an article in the 
paper.  Nancy Spinella said we should add information on composting to that article.  
 
Bill McCluskey asked if it would be possible for Sierra Disposal to do a green waste collection event in 
the spring or fall.  He explained that there are many properties with piles of green waste out on the 
street.  Jeanne Lear said that Sierra Disposal has met with the County and discussed a range of 
different programs that they might be able to offer.  
 
The Fire Safe Council’s chipper program will re-open in April and the chipper will be on site at the 
Clean-Up Day on April 5th.  Green waste vouchers are also available at the fire station.  
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Several other ideas were brought up to educate the community on how to handle their garbage, green 
waste, recyclables and others.  An idea was to add an informational video or link to a video on the 
Waste Connections website. Other ideas were handouts at the clean up events, brochures, and 
signage with the website address.  


 
A. El Dorado County 
Environmental Management Department 
Greg Stanton said the Materials Recovery Facility (MRF) relocation is moving forward. There will be 
two additional Town Hall meetings in April and another one in Sacramento County at the State Clearing 
House that would involve all the agencies that are associated with this project to make sure there is 
nothing unknown in terms of permits.   
 
Greg Stanton explained the route that will go to the Diamond Springs Park would be from Missouri Flat 
Road to Hwy 49 south of Forni Road.  This route would improve the circulation for that area but it goes 
right through the MRF and that is why the MRF is relocating to Industrial Drive on the opposite side of 
Missouri Flat across from Diamond Station.   
 
Sue Farris said that the current building’s layout (columns inside and low ceiling) is inefficient and 
unsafe. The new building would be designed to fit the MRF needs.  
 
All the details for Diamond Springs Park and the MRF can be found on the County Planning 
Department website. 
 
El Dorado Disposal/ Western El Dorado Recovery Update 
Sue Farris met with the Director of Maintenance to develop a recycling action plan for Buckeye Union 
School District. The plan is to have containers in the classroom and make it easier for janitors to handle 
the material. Rescue Union School District has already implemented a recycling program.  They will 
use this data along with Buckeye Union School District to make volume comparisons and see what 
works before approaching other school districts with a program. 
 
Dickson Schwarzbach suggested putting together information about what is working at these schools 
before meeting with the other school districts.  
 
There will be an electronic waste container at the Bel-Air Shopping Center in Cameron Park. 
 
B. El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
El Dorado Hills CSD is having a Green Party at New York Creek for Earth Day, and their Spring Clean-
up Day is on May 3rd.  They are now collecting electronic waste at the buy back center on Latrobe Rd.  
Kristie Downey said there would be photos of the buy back center on their website to help residents 
visualize the location.  


 
E.  City of Placerville 
Sue Farris said the three cart pilot program has been very successful and the City of Placerville is 
getting closer to meeting with County Council. The program might be non-mandatory but those who 
sign-up for service would use carts. The incentive is to have them put more into their recycling and 
green waste cart, thus reducing the amount of garbage. 
 
F. City Of South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. 
Richard Angelocci had to leave the meeting but mentioned that the JPA meeting would be on 
Thursday, March 13th.   
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Jeanne Lear said they have the permits for the new facility.  They are finalizing the building plans and 
are scheduled for demolition in April.  
 
Norma Santiago is hosting a seminar on March 12th at the community college for Angora Fire residents.  
The seminar will address green building and local resources.  
 
There is an upcoming business Green Expo focusing on green building. Zero waste will also be 
presented at this event.  
 
STR is sponsoring Earth Day on April 19th and Zero Waste will be part of that event as well.  
 
Clean Tahoe Day will be on the first Saturday in June. 
 
Jeanne Lear said they are working on getting their website up and running and will include a video of 
the new facility on the website. 
 


IX.    Open Forum / Public Comments 
Kristie Downey brought up some history on the Earth Day event. The original day was celebrated on 
March 22nd with the spring equinox.  The day everyone now celebrates was established in the 70’s by 
someone who borrowed the term for environmental educational purposes. 
 
Don Nizolek commented that the By-Laws the committee created last September have not been signed 
off or approved yet.  Greg Stanton responded that some things take a lot time to go through County 
Council. The by-laws are in the approval process. 


 
The next meeting is May 12, 2008. 
 
X.   Meeting Adjourned. 


Motion by Bill McCluskey and a second by Kristie Downey 
 


 
Submitted by Mina Andujar  
 
 
Approved: _______________________  
     
 
Date: ___________________________ 


Chairperson    








 
El DORADO COUNTY 


SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
PUBLIC MEETING 


 
Meeting Date: May 12, 2008 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 2:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building “C” 
   Conference Room 248 
 
 


AGENDA 
 


1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 
3. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
4. Approval of Minutes from March 10, 2008 
5. Old Business   


A. El Dorado Disposal Program Based Tonnages (Sue 
Farris) 


B. Committee on C & D Pending Changes to meet sometime 
during the next two weeks. 


C. Approval Signatures for EDSWAC By-Laws. 
6. Legislative/Regulatory Update 
7. Meeting AB 939 Goals 
8. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 


A. Amador County     
B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
C. El Dorado County 


    (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery           
   Update) 


                  D.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
                  E.  City of Placerville 
                  F.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
    (City of SLT) 
    (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update) 
9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  July 14, 2008 
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SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING  
 
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


May 12, 2008, 2:30–4:30 p.m.  
 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson  


Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
    Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse (via phone) 


Nancy Spinella, County Resident 
Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
Bill McCluskey, County Resident  
 


 
ALTERNATES PRESENT:  Kristie Downey, El Dorado Hills CSD        


                           
COUNTY STAFF:  Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 


Mina Andujar, Environmental Management                                        
 
OTHERS PRESENT:  Jason Craft, Waste Connections, Inc., Amador Disposal 
        
MEMBERS ABSENT:  Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson  


Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD  
Richard Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe  


 
I. Call to Order 


Don Nizolek called the meeting to order. 
 


II. Staff Announcements 
No staff announcements. 


 
III. Approval of the Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
Agenda approved by Gary Pigg and second by Nancy Spinella. 


 
IV. Approval of Minutes from March 10, 2008 


Documents that were passed out at the last meeting were not posted on the website along with the 
minutes.  Mina Andujar will have those items attached after today’s meeting.  Don Nizolek suggests we 
follow the Brown Act code and attach all documents to the minutes.  Minutes approved by Sue Farris 
and second by Nancy Spinella. 


 
V. Old Business 


A. El Dorado Disposal Program Based Tonnages (Sue Farris) 
This subject related to the Forward Planning sub-committee meeting not just for El Dorado Disposal.  
Waste Connections has program base tonnages specific to jurisdictions and the Forward Planning 
meeting is for the entire County.  They will have one more forward planning meeting and Jeanne Lear 
worked on a possible meeting day with Sue Farris, Jon Souza and Dickson Schwarzbach.  A report 
from that meeting would be sent out before next meeting to be included with the agenda. 
 
Jeanne Lear said she had the numbers from 2007 from STR and Waste Connections but she still 
needed additional information from other areas such as the golf courses, Fire Safe Council, El Dorado 
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Disposal (WERS), and El Dorado County Department of Transportation.  Jeanne Lear will e-mail the 
document to Jeff Rusert for those items that have missing information.  


 
B. Committee on C & D Pending Changes to meet sometime during the next two weeks 
A meeting date will be set up with the sub-committee. 


 
C. Approval Signatures for EDSWAC By-Laws 


 The By-Laws are still at County Council.  Don Nizolek said that it has been 32 weeks since the  
 EDSWAC By-Laws were approved by the EDSWAC Committee and we still do not have  County 
 Management's Approval Signatures (EMD & BOS) indicating their commitment in support of the 
 Committee's protocol for conducting its business.  Don Nizolek asked Jeff Rusert to send him the date 
 when we made the original request to County Council to review the By-Laws; the proposed date to 
 have a response back; dates of follow up with the lawyer and comments on why it has taken so long to 
 review this item, by the close of business on Tuesday, May 13, 2008.  Don Nizolek said he would go to 
 County Council and set up a meeting with them to find out why it has taken so long to have the By-
 Laws approved and signed.   
 


VI. Legislative/Regulatory Update 
No reports on this item. 


 
VII. Meeting Assembly Bill 939 Goals 


The reports were due March 15th for the 2006 year and Don Nizolek recalled that the City of Placerville 
was at 80% diversion, the County was at 59% and the City of South Lake Tahoe was at 49%.  Jeanne 
Lear said that since they started doing the record keeping on all incoming loads, the numbers have 
been shifting over to the City of South Lake Tahoe and away from El Dorado County and Douglas 
County. 


 
The Integrated Waste Management Board shows a percentage diversion history for 2006 of 53% or 
54% for the County Unincorporated Areas whether using the consumer price index or the taxable sales 
inflation index.  Don Nizolek asked how those percentages get estimated and why do these differ from 
the 59% that we reported.  Sue Farris thought these percentages were for a different year.  She also 
said Waste Connections had updated the numbers for their base year and perhaps that is why the 
numbers were different.  The group would wait for Jon Souza to explain the difference in percentages 
at the next meeting.  
 
Sue Farris would bring in a sample of the report she does for Cameron Park to the next meeting. This 
sample would only show a couple of jurisdictions following the same format as El Dorado Hills.  The 
benefit of doing a program base monitoring is to see how the programs are affected.  


 
VIII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports:  


A. Amador County 
Jason Craft reported dropping off a few more cardboard bins at some of the wineries.  
 
He also mentioned that a couple of months ago recyclables were stolen from customers and blue bags 
were being mined for aluminum cans.   


  
B. Cameron Park Community Service District   
Cameron Park is looking for additional ways to increase their diversion.  Based on services that Waste 
Connections provides, Cameron Park is at 35% diversion. These numbers do not include items such as 
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oil, tire, and grass recycling because they are not part of the service. However, if they were to add all 
these items to the program, Cameron Park should be at 50%.  
 
Waste Connections implemented a 32 gallon cart for seniors in Cameron Park.  They are still working 
on green waste.  Due to the remodeling at Bell Air some bins from that collection area would have to be 
eliminated.   Waste Connections is looking for land in Cameron Park where they can have a staffed 
buy-back center.  
 
Cameron Park had a very successful Clean-Up event.   


  
C. El Dorado County 
Environmental Management Department 
El Dorado Disposal/ Western El Dorado Recovery Update 
The theater production company has already done six performances at schools promoting recycling 
education.  Sue Farris said Buckeye Union School District and Rescue Union School District are 
interested in the program.  Jeff Rusert said these schools should be on the schedule.   
 
Don Nizolek asked for an update on information regarding the new Materials Recovery Facility (MRF).  
Jeff Rusert said they are still going through the EIR process, the County permitting process and 
application process.  
 
Don Nizolek said we need to talk about our responsibilities as a task force and where it fits into the 
planning review check list.  He explained that under the resolution of this task two of ten responsibilities 
apply to the MRF relocation:  “The task force shall provide review and comment on the scope of work 
and schedule City or County proposals and contracts affecting county-wide waste management;” and 
“Provide review and comment on the establishment of a new or expanded solid or hazardous waste 
management facility for the County.”  Don Nizolek asked when the County is expecting this task force 
to put together a formal response of comments and review of this program.  


 
Jeanne Lear commented that there was no formal motion or blessing by the committee regarding the 
expansion at South Lake Tahoe.  Don Nizolek thought that was probably an oversight as well when 
looking at the specific responsibilities of our task force. He explained that this was typically one of the 
main reasons why this task force was established and not necessarily to meet and have the 
jurisdictions talk about how well everything is going and how pleased everyone is.  He said this is 
something that we really need to be involved with.   
 
Don Nizolek wanted to know whether we needed to comment before or after the EIR.  He said there is 
a lot of information from the EIR that the task force would need to look at.  He said we need to have the 
person responsible for information (such as the benefit cost analysis, who is going to pay for this new 
building; whether we need to update and modify the household hazardous waste element, and source 
reduction element), make a presentation to this committee that outlines the specific requirements, the 
regulatory citations, and the interpretation as to whether these items are required and if they are, how 
are they going to be done.  
 
Don Nizolek added that when Waste Connections was bought out from Waste Management, not one of 
the Board of Supervisors questioned how this new business was going to affect the diversion. He is 
curious as to what can be expected from this new facility in diversion by commodity from the old facility. 
Sue Farris offered to make a presentation or have someone come to the group and discuss what is 
happening and what could be anticipated.  Farris said they are proposing a single stream facility to be 
able to do the sorting rather than shipping it outside. We would not see a higher diversion rate, but 
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would separate into commodities here instead of doing it in Benicia. The trips to Benicia associated with 
commingling would not change.  Sue Farris said there are a number of reasons why this facility needs 
to be relocated and offered to find out when they can bring in more information to this task force.   
 
Bill McCluskey said he would like to know what the Board of Supervisors needs from us and how often 
would they want a report from our task force.  Sue Farris expressed her understanding as the 
information being collected in the minutes and passed on to County staff and it’s then passed on to the 
Board.  Jeanne Lear said that issues of concern by this committee are brought up to Gerri Silva, 
Environmental Management Director through Greg Stanton, Environmental Management Deputy 
Director.  Mina Andujar said she was told to e-mail minutes to the committee and post them on the 
website.  Don Nizolek explained that if we are required to provide reviews or comments they should to 
be done in a formal manner.  Sue Farris agreed that we need to have some clarity on what our 
responsibilities are and have a better understanding on how valuable we are as a committee.  She 
added that Jon Souza would know the answers to our questions and we should wait until we meet with 
him.  
 
A. El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
The Community Clean Up event on May 3rd brought 554 vehicles in six hours. They collected 62 
bicycles that would be refurbished and used for Toys for Tots. They also collected 31.22 tons of mixed 
solid waste.  There were six tons of green waste collected and 7.8 tons of recycling.  Half of the $1,200 
that was collected will go to Deputy Jeff Mitchell public memorial fund.  El Dorado Hills’s first quarterly 
diversion report was at 63% and the average for the last four quarters was over 55%.  
 
Serrano Homeowners Association invited El Dorado Hills to participate on a conservation technology 
fair to show ways in which EDH could reduce their solid waste. 


 
E.  City of Placerville 
The City is finalizing negotiations with El Dorado Disposal for a three cart system.  Gary Pigg thanked 
the Environmental Management Department and Sue Farris for having their staff to help at the Clean 
Up event.  
 
Nancy Spinella asked if there were events for other areas.  Sue Farris said there are two County-wide 
Clean Ups in Placerville, there are also Clean Up events at Cameron Park, Camino, El Dorado Hills, 
Rescue, and Cool, Garden Valley, and Mosquito. 
 
Nancy Spinella mentioned that as a customer, you may receive up to two vouchers per year from 
PG&E to remove any appliances with Freon but the appliances must be in working conditions.  
 
 
F. City Of South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. 
All food vendors at the Earth Day and a Zero Waste event had compostable containers.  A Clean Up 
event is scheduled for June 7th at the transfer station.  
 
Lear said they have their grading permit and demolition permits for the Resource Recovery Facility.  
They are hoping to start demolishing this week.  
 
South Lake Tahoe is in partnership with a grant with the Department of Conservation to increase 
recycling at the schools, parks, recreation areas and bus stops.   


 
IX.    Open Forum / Public Comments 
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It was suggested that we include action items at the end of the agenda/minutes as a reminder for those 
who need to follow up on those actions.  The action should include what the action is and when it is 
due.   
 
The group would also like to move the meeting from 1:30 pm to 3:30 pm.  Don Nizolek would e-mail 
everyone and find out if anyone objects to changing the meeting time. 
  


The next meeting is July 14, 2008. 
 
X.   Meeting Adjourned. 


Motion by Don Nizolek. 
 


 
Submitted by Mina Andujar  
 
 
Approved: _______________________  
     
 
Date: ___________________________ 


Chairperson    








 
El DORADO COUNTY 


SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
PUBLIC MEETING 


 
Meeting Date: November 17, 2008 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 1:30 pm 
Location:  EMS Agency, 415 Placerville Drive, Suite K. 
   (Next to Dignity Dragon Restaurant) 


                                           
AGENDA 


 
1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 
3. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
4. Approval of Minutes from September 8, 2008 
5. Old Business/Action Items 


Committee on C & D Pending Changes                                                                
6. Legislative/Regulatory Update 


SB 1016 Wiggins 
     January 2009 Meeting                               


7. Meeting AB 939 Goals 
a) California Product Stewardship Council   Mark Rappaport 
b) Countywide Enhanced Recycling Programs 
c) MRF Update 


8. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 
A. Amador County     
B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
C. El Dorado County 


    (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery)        
         D.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 


                  E.  City of Placerville 
                  F.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
    (City of SLT) 
    (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc.) 
9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
2009 Calendar 
 





		PUBLIC MEETING

		Meeting Date: November 17, 2008

		AGENDA








  


El DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING 
 


Meeting Date: September 8, 2008 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 1:30 pm 
Location:  South Tahoe Refuse Company 


  2140 Ruth Avenue, South Lake Tahoe, CA 
 
 


AGENDA 
 


1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 
3. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
4. Approval of Minutes from July 14, 2008 
5. Old Business/Action Items 


A. By-Laws Draft (County Counsel Comments) 
B. Meeting for Committee on C & D Pending Changes                               


6. Legislative/Regulatory Update 
SB 1016 Wiggins 
SB 1020 Padilla  SB 1252 (with Abs 2640, 2695 & 
2866) 


7. Meeting AB 939 Goals 
8. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 


A. Amador County     
B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
C. El Dorado County 


    (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery)        
         D.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 


                  E.  City of Placerville 
                  F.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
    (City of SLT) 
    (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc.) 
9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  November 17, 2008 





		PUBLIC MEETING

		Meeting Date: September 8, 2008

		  2140 Ruth Avenue, South Lake Tahoe, CA

		AGENDA








EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES 
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


September 8, 2008, 1:30–3:30 p.m.  
Meeting was held at South Tahoe Refuse, South Lake Tahoe, CA 


 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
    Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson  


Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse 
Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD  
Nancy Spinella, County Resident 
Rick Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe 
 


ALTERNATES PRESENT:   
 


COUNTY STAFF:  Jon Souza, Environmental Management 
  Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 


Mina Andujar, Environmental Management 
 


OTHERS PRESENT:  Tammy Mefford, Cameron Park CSD 
    Jim Greco, Consultant 
    John Marchini, South Tahoe Refuse 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT:   


Bill McCluskey, County Resident  
 


I. Call to Order 
Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order. 
 


II. Staff Announcements 
No staff announcements. 
 


III. Approval of Agenda 
 Revise and Prioritize 


Agenda approved by Dickson Schwarzbach. 
 


IV. Approval of Minutes from July 14, 2008 
Agenda approved by Dianna Hillyer and second by Don Nizolek   
 
Yes: 9 Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, Hillyer, Farris, Amidon, Spinella, Angelocci 
Absent: 1 McCluskey 
 


V. Old Business / Action Items 
A. By-Laws Draft (County Counsel Comments) 
The By-Laws were sent to Don Nizolek, Dickson Schwarzbach, and Bill McCluskey with the following 
possible changes:  
 
II Goals and Objectives 
It was noted that we needed to add the following under item 1. “…in accordance with Public Resource 
Code section 40950 and 14 California Code of Regulations 18760 et seq.”  
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The actual reason for forming an advisory committee by the Waste Board was to review the planning 
documents. One of those documents was the Non-Disposal Facility Element (NDFE).  When the resolution 
went forward to the Board of Supervisors the NDFE was left off. County Council is now asking that we 
pulled out the NDFE section because it was not in the original resolution. Nancy Spinella asked if we could 
add this in a different section since we know this is one of the items that we look at every five years. 
Dickson Schwarzbach suggested adding a note in blue. 
 
Under Item 8., the actual resolution said “On or before the third anniversary of Board approval, review and 
submit comments on the adequacy of the plan to meet the goals of AB 939;” We had every five years 
review and submit comments but County Council wanted us to remove “every five years.”  Jon Souza 
added a note in blue: “Note: Public Resource Code section 40950 calls for the convening of a task force 
every five years.” It was suggested at the meeting that we include the dates starting at “2000 and every five 
years thereafter.” El Dorado County asks that we come back for reviews every third year of the resolution. 
The resolution was in 1992 and we should have gone back in 1997 to the Waste Board. The writing in red 
stays because it was in the resolution back in 1999. The writing in black will be removed and the writing in 
blue will be added to the document.  
 
III Membership:   
County Council was confused because we were only able to account for six members and we said that we 
would have no less than 11. It was agreed that item 3 would read: “The remaining five (5) appointments will 
come from the El Dorado County Board of Supervisors”.   
 
VII Membership Responsibilities: 
Item E., will be changed to: “…shall assign as staff member as a representative (EMD 
Representative)…”This is actual verbiage that County Council wanted us to include.  
 
VIII EDSWAC Public Meetings: 
Item B., County Council asked us to remove: “The location should be normally in the regular posting of the 
meetings”.  
 
Item C., would include: “The meeting agenda shall state the date, time and location of the Public Meeting. 
The agenda shall also set forth a brief general description of each item of business to be transacted or 
discussed, including any items to be discussed in closed session.”  Jon Souza said we may want to add 
the notes shown in blue “Per County Council, this is not legally necessary, but the language mirrors the 
Brown Act requirements for the agenda.” 
 
We had the wrong chairperson for the Board of Supervisors. 
 
A motion was made by Dickson Schwarzbach and seconded by Nancy Spinella to make the changes 
mentioned above. 
 
Yes: 9 Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, Hillyer, Farris, Amidon, Spinella, Angelocci 
Absent: 1 McCluskey 
 
Attachments: By-Laws 


 
 


B. Meeting for Committee on C & D Pending Changes 
Jon Souza will set up a meeting with Mr. Costa and some of the EDSWAC members at 10:00 a.m. for 
September 24th.  


 



http://www.co.el-dorado.ca.us/em/solidwaste/Waste_Magmt_Task_Force/EDSWAC/Bylaws.pdf
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VI. Legislative/Regulatory Update  
 SB 1016 by Wiggins:  
This bill was going to enact an alternative diversion and would require City to utilize and implement diversion 
programs and household hazardous waste element to prevent an increase in countywide total tonnages of 
solid waste disposed by listing entities.  The Waste Board would be required to determine the tonnage of solid 
waste disposed through each jurisdiction at least once every two years. The bill is looking for more emphasis 
on programs and is also considering a per capita disposal rate. It will take the total annual disposal in pounds, 
divide by the total industry employment per jurisdiction, and divided again by 365 days. The bill will not be 
factoring in population but will be using employment rate. It will not be bringing in the consumer price index 
either, but there might be an adjustment to the rural jurisdiction.  
 
SB 1020 Padilla:  
This bill seeks to increase diversion to 60% by January 1, 2015, with another increase of 75% by January 1, 
2020.  It is also possible that this will be a statewide goal and not necessarily a goal for our jurisdictions. By 
January 1, 2011, each jurisdiction whether city, county, solid waste authority, or joint power located in the 
county with a population of 200,000 or more will adopt a commercial recycling ordinance. The estimated 2006 
population for our county was 176,000.  Jon Souza said the problem in the unincorporated area is that we don’t 
have residential mandatory and now we are going to make commercial mandatory.  
 
Dickson asked if we had any ordinances or plans for the commercial recycling. Jon Souza said that according 
to Greg Stanton we couldn’t do it if we didn’t require mandatory residential. He also added that the C&D 
ordinance was not mandatory until we were at 50% diversion or above. He said that it is the franchisee that is 
responsible for the commercial in their jurisdiction to go after commercial businesses and show them the 
savings in disposing of their waste versus recycling.  We have a lot of corporations that come from bigger cities 
that are accustomed to this. All the oil companies and auto shops know about the recycling of oil and the tire 
industry knows that they have to property dispose of their tires. 
 
SB 1225 (with Abs 2640, 2695 & 2866) 
SB 2640 deals with compostable organic management, 2695 with solid waste enforcement of illegal dumping, 
and 2866 solid waste disposal fees and post-closures. According to Jon Souza, Waste Management is very 
much supporting of AB 2866 because it is going to save them money. But it is possible that SB 1252 is a two-
year bill and we may not see it until next year.  
 
VII Meeting AB 939 Goals 
Dickson asked if there were any updates with regards to the relocation of the Materials Recovery Facility 
(MRF). Jon Souza said he is not aware of all the details but there was a special meeting on August 12th where 
Environmental Management had made five recommendations and they were to look into studies. Some of the 
recommendations were the relocation of the MRF, additional sites, and a direction to see the feasibility of 
county ownership of the facility. Environmental Management will be meeting with the Board of Supervisors in 
October with the information that they found. Jon Souza would provide that information once it is in the 
agenda.   
 
 
VIII Agency/Jurisdiction Reports 
A. Amador County 
No report from Amador County  


 
B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
Cameron Park is having their annual Clean Up Event on October 14th.   
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They are also working with El Dorado Disposal on finding a piece of land for a recycling center like the one in 
Latrobe. Due to the overload of green waste, they are trying to discourage residents from using the unlimited 
bags of green waste and encourage them not to burn. Once the recycling center is up residents will be less 
likely to burn or have multiple green waste bags.  
 
Debbie Harlow at El Dorado Disposal has been working on getting diversion numbers from the commercial 
accounts such as the Country Club which grass-cycling reports were not getting to the correct people. Sue 
Farris added that there would be commingle recycling at the Country Club. 


 
C. El Dorado County  
Environmental Management Department 
There were Household Hazardous Waste (HHW) events at the El Dorado Hills Fire Station on July 19th, 
August 2nd and 16th, and September 6th. Other Household Hazardous Waste events are scheduled for 
September 20, October 2nd, 19, and November 1st at El Dorado Hills Fire Station. Additional HHW are 
scheduled for October 11 at Pioneer Fire District, and October 25th at Golden Sierra High School. There was a 
Clean Boating Kit Giveaway at South Lake Tahoe Marinas on August 2nd. The Tire Amnesty will be held at El 
Dorado County Fairgrounds on October 4th. 
 
El Dorado Disposal 
Sue Farris reported that Debbie Harlow has been working with Buckeye, Rescue, and Motherlode Union 
School Districts trying to cut back on their garbage by increasing their recycling and yard waste. The savings 
per district have been between $500 and $1,500 a month. The Oak Ridge High School is working on a 
recycling program to increase recycling at the buy-back center.  
 
With regards to the MRF relocation, Sue Farris said they are looking on putting a program in place for the 
unincorporated area of a 32 gallon cart for residential customers. If residents sign up for the program, recycling 
would be a mandatory part of that contract. This program would have an exception policy for customers with 
some disabilities.  


 
D. El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
El Dorado Hills CSD Clean Up Day is scheduled for October 4th.   
 
There was a rate review with a 3.3% CPI increase and 1.5% fuel surcharge increase. This is for a total of $1.12 
a month to the basic 64-gallon cart service that started on September 1st. Dianna Hillyer said they are also 
keeping all of their programs and services in place. It will be three more years before they have to go through 
this process again. 


 
E. City of Placerville 
Gary Pigg reported that the three-cart system is moving very well. He also said the commercial recycling 
ordinance is in the process. The community Clean Up Day is scheduled for September 27th at the Public 
Library.  


 
F. City of South Lake Tahoe 
South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse 
The City of South Lake Tahoe adopted several actions to become a sustainable green city a few weeks ago by 
connecting with the community, residents and commercial businesses and groups.  They are also working with 
the chamber of commerce and different associations by getting them into recycling and generating less waste. 
As part of this program thousands of recycled grocery bags were donated to the community funded in part by 
Raley’s, Sierra Pacific, the Department of Conservation and a number of groups. These bags were stuffed with 
light bulbs and water bottles.  
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The City applied for a grant from the Department of Conservation for beverage recycling with an award of 
about $400,000.  The City’s goal is to increase the number of beverage containers that are recycled by 15% by 
2012.  New recycled containers will be spread throughout the community and schools. There will be clear 
recycled bags that will allow them to see if the recyclables have been contaminated. There was a public 
sustainability workshop for the community on August 15th and there will be another one on September 10th. 
South Lake Tahoe is going through a rate increase request.  
 
Jeanne Lear reported that South Tahoe Refuse special events recycling program is going really well.   
 
IX Open Forum/ Public Comments 
A question was raised regarding the waste that will be generated at Red Hawk Casino. Their disposed waste 
will not count toward County disposal numbers because of the Indian Lands issue.  It is still reported to the 
Waste Board but placed in an Indian Lands folder.  Their material will count toward the permitted daily tonnage 
acceptable at Waste Connections facility. Sue Farris has been encouraging the casino to recycle and to 
contact her if they have any questions. They will have a separate recycle compactor.  
 
Jon Souza suggested that with the success of today's meeting we make it an annual event to hold the 
September EDSWAC at South Tahoe Refuse. 
 
Next Meeting: November 17, 2008 
 
VI. Meeting Adjourned 
Motion to adjourned by Dickson Schwarzbach and seconded by Jeanne Lear 
 
Yes: 9  Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, Hillyer, Farris, Amidon, Spinella, Angelocci 
Absent: 1 McCluskey 
 
 
Submitted by Mina Andujar 
 
 
Approved:____________________________________ 
 
 
Date: ________________________________________ 
  Chairperson 





